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1                          PROCEEDINGS

2           MS. SCAGLIONE:  This is a hearing of the South

3                Carolina Department of Labor, Licensing and

4                Regulation Board of Nursing versus Debbie L.

5                Carver being held in Columbia, South Carolina

6                this 9th day of November 2009.  The Complaint

7                and Notice of -- Notice of Hearing was served

8                by certified mail on September 24th, 2009. 

9                All of the documents are in the Board's file

10                and made a part of the record.  My name is

11                Pamela Scaglione and I am the designated

12                chairperson for this hearing.  The other

13                member of the Nursing Board Panel hearing is

14                Wilma Rice.  The attorney advising the Board

15                is Gwendolyn Green.  The State is represented

16                by Jocelyn Andino, legal counsel for the South

17                Carolina Department of Labor, Licensing and

18                Regulation.  This hearing will be conducted as

19                informally as is compatible with an equitable

20                presentation of both sides of the case and in

21                compliance with the provisions of the South

22                Carolina Administrative Procedures Act and the

23                Nursing Board Rules and Regulation.  The State

24                and the Respondent may if they so desire make

25                opening statements.  Thereafter, the State



Debbie L. Carver, R.N. - 2008-457

Post Office Box 2281 - Lexington, SC  29071 - www.capitalcityreporting.com - (803) 413-2258
CAPITAL CITY REPORTING, LLC

Page 5

1                shall present its case, then the Respondent

2                will present his or her case.  Both parties

3                may make closing statements if they wish.  The

4                State will have the option of closing first or

5                last.  The Panel shall hear testimony and

6                receive evidence and shall then make a report

7                of the proceedings before it including its

8                findings of fact, conclusion of law and

9                recommendations and shall file the same with

10                the Secretary of the Board within 60 days of

11                the hearing.

12 OPENING REMARKS FOR THE STATE BY

13           MS. ANDINO:  Okay.  This is the matter of Debbie L.

14                Carver, a registered nurse with license number

15                69082 and case number 2008-457.  We're here

16                today based on a complaint and investigation

17                which led to information -- belief that Ms.

18                Carver conducted herself in a way that

19                violates the Nurse Practice Act.  The State is

20                alleging that on May 27, 2008, she signed a

21                Non-Published Consent Agreement with the North

22                Carolina Board of Nursing which she admitted

23                that on April 19th, 2008, while employed with

24                Belaire Healthcare in Gastonia, she abandoned

25                patients when she left work without counseling
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1                medications, giving report, or giving the

2                medication cart keys to another nurse.  The

3                terms of the Consent required, that she

4                complete an online Legal Liability for Nurses

5                course, and that needed to be completed within

6                45 days.  And she needed to provide

7                documentation to the North Carolina Board of

8                that completion.  Ms. Carver failed to provide

9                the required documentation to the Board, so on

10                September 9th, 2008, the North Carolina Board

11                of Nursing revoked her privilege to practice

12                in North Carolina.  Therefore, the State would

13                show that Ms. Carver has violated section 40-

14                33-110 (A)(4) of the South Carolina Code of

15                Laws.  Thank you.  And at this time I'd like

16                to go ahead and enter into evidence as State's

17                Exhibit Number 1, the Notice of Hearing, the

18                Certificate of Service showing proper service

19                on September 24th, 2009.  

20                     (Whereupon, the Notice of Hearing and the

21                     Certificate of Service, consisting of 3

22                     pages, are marked as the State’s Exhibit

23                     Number 1 for identification).

24           MS. ANDINO:  Do you need a copy of that Ms. Green?

25           MS. GREEN:  Yes, please.  Oh, wait a minute.
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1           MS. ANDINO:  Does the Panel need a copy of that? 

2                As State's Exhibit Number 2, I'd like to enter

3                the Notice of Formal Complaint, the Formal

4                Complaint and Certificate of Service of that,

5                which was on August 6th, 2009.  

6                     (Whereupon, the Notice, the Formal

7                     Complaint and the Certificate of Service,

8                     consisting of 5 pages, are marked as the

9                     State’s Exhibit Number 2 for

10                     identification).

11           MS. ANDINO:  And the Panel has a copy of the

12                Complaint?

13           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Yes.

14           MS. ANDINO:  And then I'd like at this time to call

15                the State's only witness, Investigator Gwyn

16                Morris.

17 Whereupon,

18           Jeannie Gwyn Morris is duly sworn and cautioned to

19                speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing

20                but the truth.

21 EXAMINATION OF INVESTIGATOR MORRIS BY MS. ANDINO:

22      Q.   Ms. Morris, please state your full name for the

23           record.

24      A.   It's Jeannie Gwyn Morris.

25      Q.   And where are you currently employed?
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1      A.   I'm with the Department of Labor, Licensing and

2           Regulation.

3      Q.   And how long have you worked here at LLR?

4      A.   Almost 18 years.

5      Q.   Okay.  And did you investigate a matter involving

6           Ms. Debbie Carver back in October of 2008?

7      A.   I did.

8      Q.   And was this investigation initiated pursuant to a

9           complaint?

10      A.   Yes, it was.

11      Q.   And briefly, what was the issue in that complaint?

12      A.   That Ms. Carver had failed to live up to her

13           Consent Agreement with the North Carolina Board of

14           Nursing.

15      Q.   Okay.  And what information did you receive from

16           the North Carolina Board of Nursing regarding Ms.

17           Carver?

18      A.   I got a copy of the Consent Agreement and a copy of

19           the privilege to revoke -- the revoke paperwork.

20      Q.   And did you conduct any interviews in this matter?

21      A.   Just with Debbie Mooney, the lady who actually --

22           she's our Complainant.  She's the one who sent me

23           all the information.

24      Q.   And where is she employed?

25      A.   She's with North Carolina Nursing Board.
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1      Q.   Okay.  And let me show you what I'm going to enter

2           as State's Exhibit Number 3.

3                     (Whereupon, the Non-Published Consent

4                     Agreement, consisting of 3 pages, is

5                     marked as the State's Exhibit Number 3

6                     for identification.) 

7      Q.   I'll give you a moment to look over it.  And can

8           you identify this document for us, please?

9      A.   Yes.  This is the Non-Published Consent Agreement.

10      Q.   And is it, isn't it correct that the North Carolina

11           Board of Nursing provided you with this document?

12      A.   That's correct.

13      Q.   And does this Agreement pertain to Ms. Carver?

14      A.   It does.

15      Q.   Did Ms. Carver sign the Agreement?

16      A.   Yes.  She did.

17      Q.   And when did she sign this Agreement?

18      A.   5/28/08.

19      Q.   By signing this Agreement, did Ms. Carver agree to

20           the stipulations of fact and conclusions of law?

21      A.   Yes, she did.

22      Q.   And is that Agreement outlined at number ten of the

23           Consent Agreement?

24      A.   Yes, it does.

25      Q.   And is that on page 2 of the Consent?
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1      A.   Yes.

2      Q.   What allegations did Ms. Carver admit to by signing

3           this Agreement?

4      A.   That while she was employed with Belaire Healthcare

5           Center in Gastonia, North Carolina, she abandoned

6           her patients and she left work without counting

7           medications, without giving report, and without

8           giving the keys to the medication cart to another

9           licensed individual.

10      Q.   And where are those facts outlined in this Consent

11           Agreement?

12      A.   Page 1 of number two.

13      Q.   Okay.  Did the Consent require Ms. Carver to

14           complete an online course on Professional

15           Accountability and Legal Liability for Nurses?

16      A.   Yes, it did.

17      Q.   And was she required to provide proof of completion

18           of that course within 45 days?

19      A.   That's correct.

20      Q.   And where in this Agreement is that mentioned?

21      A.   Okay.  Under number, number 14 under proposed

22           remedy.

23      Q.   Okay.  So the -- this Consent Agreement, the

24           State's Exhibit Number 3 is -- outlines the facts

25           that she has admitted to and the sanctions that she
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1           agreed to.  Correct?

2      A.   That's correct.

3      Q.   Let me show you what the State is going to enter as

4           Exhibit Number 4.

5                     (Whereupon, the Order to Revoke Privilege

6                     to Practice consisting of 5 pages, is

7                     marked as the State’s Exhibit Number 4

8                     for identification.)

9      Q.   I'll give you a moment to look over that.  Can you

10           identify Exhibit Number 4, please?

11      A.   Yes, ma’am.  This is the Order to Revoke Privilege

12           to Practice.

13      Q.   And isn't it correct that the North Carolina Board

14           of Nursing provided you with this document?

15      A.   That's correct.

16      Q.   And based on this exhibit, about when did the Board

17           send this information to the South Carolina Board

18           of Nursing?

19      A.   September the 9th, 2008.

20      Q.   And what is the date of the actual Order?

21      A.   Let's see.  Bear with me just a second.  September

22           the 9th, 2008.

23      Q.   So the Board sent the South Carolina Board

24           notification almost immediately after issuing this

25           order ---
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1      A.   Yes.

2      Q.   --- is that correct?

3      A.   Yes.

4      Q.   And does this Order relate to Ms. Carver?

5      A.   It does.

6      Q.   Okay.  And referring to the Order, referring to

7           paragraph, paragraph one of the Order, what action

8           did the Board take against Ms. Carver's license?

9      A.   You said paragraph one of the Order?

10      Q.   Yes.  At the very top, uh-huh, of the Order.

11      A.   Okay.  That pursuant to the authority vested

12           Article 9A, Chapter 90 of the General Statutes of

13           North Carolina and Article 3A of Chapter 150B-38 of

14           the General Statutes of North Carolina, the North

15           Carolina Board of Nursing,  hereafter referred to

16           as the Board, revokes the RN’s Compact License as

17           granted through the Nurse Licensure Compact of

18           Debbie Childress Carver for the violation of the

19           terms of her Non-Published Consent Agreement.

20      Q.   Okay.  Does this Order mention any contact the

21           North Carolina Board attempted with Ms. Carver ---

22      A.   Yes.

23      Q.   --- prior to issuing this Order?

24      A.   Prior to, yes.  Let's see.  Number 4, on August the

25           1st, 2008, Ms. Carver was sent a certified letter
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1           and she was told that evidence of the successful

2           completion of the course had not been received and

3           that she had five business days from receipt of the

4           letter to submit evidence of successful completion

5           of the course.  Ms. Carver signed for this letter

6           on August the 5th, 2008.  Ms. Carver did not

7           respond to the letter, nor did she provide evidence

8           of successful completion of the course.  Then on

9           August the 13th, 2008, Board staff talked with Ms.

10           Carver on the phone.  Ms. Carver stated she sent in

11           the certificate showing successful completion of

12           the course with her signed Agreement and she did

13           not keep a copy.  However, she was advised that the

14           Board did not receive the document and she would

15           need to take the course again and provide, provide

16           evidence of successful completion of the course. 

17           Ms. Carver was given until August the 22nd, 2008,

18           to provide proof of successful completion of the

19           course.  And then as of September the 4th, 2008,

20           there has been no further communication with Ms.

21           Carver.

22      Q.   Okay.  So after the contact that the Board was able

23           to make on August the 13th, 2008, there has been

24           no, no further -- per this Order there has been no

25           further contact with Ms. Carver.  Is that correct?
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1      A.   Yes, ma’am.  Per this Order.

2      Q.   And per the Order, did the Board ever receive proof

3           that Ms. Carver completed the only requirement she

4           had under the Non-Published Consent Agreement?

5      A.   No.

6      Q.   And was Ms. Carver in this Order given notice of

7           her right to file an objection with the Board?

8      A.   Yes, she was.

9      Q.   And if you can just state what numbers in the Order

10           give that notice.

11      A.   Number 12, number 14, and then again at the, on

12           page 3 at the bottom in bold.

13      Q.   Okay.  So did the Order state that if Ms. Carver

14           did not file the written objection that that would

15           mean that she was not contesting the matter and

16           that the Order as issued would stand?

17      A.   That's correct.

18      Q.   And where in the Order is that notice given?

19      A.   Number 16 on page 3.

20      Q.   Does number -- section, or number 14, excuse me, of

21           the Order state that her license would remain, or

22           her privilege to practice would remain revoked?

23      A.   Yes, it does.

24      Q.   Okay.  Did we receive any information from the

25           North Carolina Board that Ms. Carver filed a
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1           written objection to this Order?

2      A.   No.

3      Q.   And did you ever make contact with Ms. Carver?

4      A.   No.  I did not.

5      Q.   Did you ever attempt to make contact with her?

6      A.   Yes.  I tried numerous telephone calls and e-mails. 

7           And the telephone number was unreachable.

8      Q.   And to this day, have you received any

9           documentation or any correspondence from Ms.

10           Carver?

11      A.   No.  I have not.

12      Q.   Is this the only information you have relating to

13           this matter?

14      A.   This is -- yes.

15      Q.   I don't have any questions.  Please answer any

16           questions of the Panel.

17           MS. SCAGLIONE:  I don't have any questions.

18 CLOSING REMARKS FOR THE STATE BY

19           MS. ANDINO:  So, in conclusion, the State would,

20                would submit that it has met its burden of

21                proof in that Ms. Carver did in fact violate

22                the section as alleged in the Complaint. 

23                Thank you.

24 (Off the record discussions among Panel.)

25           MS. ANDINO:  Do you need us to step outside while
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1                you guys ...

2           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Okay.  We're just finishing filling

3                our sheet out.

4           MS. GREEN:  You do need to go into executive

5                session.

6           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Executive session, please.

7           MS. ANDINO:  Okay.

8 (Executive session from 12:33 p.m. to 12:41 p.m.)

9           MS. SCAGLIONE:  The State has proved Section 40-33-

10                110 (4) in that the Respondent's license is

11                revoked by North Carolina.  Violations 40-33-

12                110 (4) dash (A), recommendation to revoke

13                license in South Carolina until she can show

14                compliance in North Carolina, with a public

15                reprimand.

16                     (Whereupon, at 12:42 p.m., the proceeding

17                     in the above-entitled matter was

18                     concluded.)

19

20

21

22

23

24

25
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1 STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA  )
                         )    CERTIFICATE

2 COUNTY OF LEXINGTON      )

3

4      Be it known that I, Jennifer S. Angooraj Professional
Verbatim Court Reporter and Notary Public in and for the

5 State of South Carolina, took the foregoing hearing at 12:20
p.m. on Monday, November 9, 2009;  

6
     That the foregoing 16 pages constitute a true and

7 accurate transcription of the proceedings and all testimony
given at that time to the best of my skill and ability; 

8
     I further certify that I am not counsel or kin to any of

9 the parties to this cause of action, nor am I interested in
any manner of its outcome.

10
     In witness whereof, I have hereunto set my hand and seal

11 this 16th day of November, 2009.

12

13
                    __________________________________________

14                                           Jennifer S. Angooraj
                              Notary Public for South Carolina

15                           My commission expires March 14, 2017

16
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  This transcript may contain quoted material.  Such material

25        is reproduced as read or quoted by the speaker.
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1                          PROCEEDINGS

2           MS. GODBOLD:  This is the hearing of the South

3                Carolina Department of Labor, Licensing and

4                Regulation Board of Nursing versus Juanita Kim

5                Rowott being held in Columbia, South Carolina

6                this 9th day of November 2009.  The Complaint

7                and Notice of Hearing was served by certified

8                mail on August 21st, 2009.  All of the

9                documents are in the Board's file and made a

10                part of the record.  My name is Pat Godbold

11                and I am the designated chairperson for this

12                hearing.  The other members of the Nursing

13                Board Panel hearing on this case is Pam

14                Scaglione and Wilma Rice.  The attorney

15                advising the Board is Gwendolyn Green.  The

16                State is represented by Jocelyn T. Andino,

17                legal counsel for the South Carolina

18                Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation. 

19                This hearing will be conducted as informally

20                as is compatible with an equitable

21                presentation of both sides of the case and in

22                compliance with the provisions of the South

23                Carolina Administrative Procedures Act and the

24                Nursing Board Rules and Regulations.  The

25                State and the Respondent may if they so desire
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1                make opening statements.  Therefore, the State

2                shall present its case and then the Respondent

3                will present her case.  Both parties may make

4                closing statements if they wish.  The State

5                will have the option of opening first or last. 

6                The Panel shall hear testimony and receive

7                evidence and shall then make a report of the

8                proceedings before it including its findings

9                of fact, conclusions of law, and

10                recommendations and shall file the same with

11                the Secretary of the Board within 60 days of

12                the hearing.  Ms. Andino, would you like to

13                open first?

14           MS. ANDINO:  Yes.

15           MS. GODBOLD:  Please proceed.

16 OPENING REMARKS FOR THE STATE BY

17           MS. ANDINO:  This is the matter of Juanita Kim

18                Rowott, a registered nurse with license number

19                61119 and OIE case number 2008-361.  We're

20                here today based on a complaint that was

21                investigated and resulted in the State having

22                information and belief that Ms. Rowott has

23                engaged in conduct that violates the Nurse

24                Practice Act as well as the rules and

25                regulations of the Board.  Specifically, as
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1                you can see in the Formal Complaint, the State

2                has made two allegations.  One being that

3                during Ms. Rowott's seven p.m. to seven a.m.

4                shift on June 12th, 2008, while working at

5                Greenville Hospital, she documented on the

6                newly-admitted patient whom we're going to

7                refer to as patient M.L., that she provided

8                care to that patient at approximately two and

9                four a.m.  But the nurse call-tracking system

10                shows that she did not enter the patient's

11                room between 12:40 and 6:30 a.m.  The State

12                previously had made a second allegation.  At

13                this time, the State is going to ask that

14                second allegation to be stricken.  So we're

15                going to strike allegation B and we'll only

16                proceed with the one allegation found in the

17                Formal Complaint.  And as a ---

18           MS. GREEN:  Madam Chairperson, go ahead and rule

19                whether you're going to allow her to strike.

20           MS. GODBOLD:  That will be allowed to strike -- you

21                would be allowed to strike it.

22           MS. ANDINO:  Okay.  Thank you.  And as a result of

23                those -- that allegation that the State has

24                made at this time, the State is contending

25                that Ms. Rowott has violated specifically
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1                section 40-33-110 section (A)(18) and the

2                South Carolina Code of Laws section 40-110 –-

3                excuse me –- 40-1-110 section (f) of the South

4                Carolina Code of Laws.  Thank you.

5           MS. GODBOLD:  Thank you.

6           MS. GREEN:  So you're striking allegation, the

7                violation of (A)(8) -- (A)(18), I'm sorry.

8           MS. ANDINO:  No.

9           MS. GREEN:  So it's (A)(18) and (f)?

10           MS. ANDINO:  Yes.

11           MS. GODBOLD:  Would you like to make an opening

12                statement?

13 OPENING REMARKS BY THE RESPONDENT

14           MS. ROWOTT:  Well, my name is Juanita Kim Rowott. 

15                I worked for Greenville Hospital System almost

16                20 years.  I started work with them in 1989. 

17                I have always worked for them in a nursing

18                capacity.  I documented on my patients each

19                time I saw them.  There was a lot of trouble

20                with the tracking system as well as my badge. 

21                And it is just a badge that is kind of clipped

22                on your clothes.  The patient in 22, earlier

23                that night had stepped to the door -- she had

24                just arrived to the floor and I had greeted

25                her, spoke with her.
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1           MS. GODBOLD:  Ms. Rowott, you'll be able to

2                actually testify.  What we need is just kind

3                of a brief summation of what you'll be talking

4                about or discussing.

5           MS. ROWOTT:  Okay.  Briefly, what I'm saying is the

6                tracking system has a lot of problems in it on

7                and off.  The problem being with my scanning

8                badge is, earlier that night, I had to replace

9                the battery per request of the secretary. 

10                This I did.  Later something was spilled and I

11                no longer had a ---

12           MS. ANDINO:  The State would object.

13           MS. ROWOTT:  --- tracking on me to be able to do

14                that.

15           MS. ANDINO:  She's testifying and it's just an

16                opening.

17           MS. GODBOLD:  Sustained.  

18           MS. ROWOTT:  I'm sorry.

19           MS. GODBOLD:  Yeah.  We just need an, an opening

20                statement.

21           MS. ROWOTT:  All right.  My opening statement is I

22                have always abided by my nursing laws and the

23                Greenville Hospital System's protocol.  I'm an

24                active nurse and I do not believe this is

25                true, so I cannot accept this.
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1           MS. GODBOLD:  Thank you.  All right.  Would you

2                like to begin?

3           MS. ANDINO:  Yes.  At this time I'd just go ahead

4                and put into evidence several exhibits with no

5                objection from Ms. Rowott.  She’s stipulated

6                to, to the exhibits.  The first being the

7                Notice, the Formal Complaint, the Notice of

8                Hearing, as well as the Waiver of Attorney. 

9                The first exhibit also documents proper

10                service.  

11                     (Whereupon, the Notice, the Formal

12                     Complaint, the Notice of Hearing, the

13                     Certificate of Service, and the Waiver of

14                     Attorney, consisting of 7 pages, are

15                     marked as the State’s Exhibit Number 1

16                     for identification).

17           MS. ANDINO:  Does the Panel need copies?

18           MS. GODBOLD:  I have a copy.

19           MS. SCAGLIONE:  I have a copy.

20           MS. ANDINO:  Okay.

21           MS. GREEN:  I don't need a copy.  I don't have a

22                copy of the Waiver.  Do you have a copy of the

23                Waiver?

24           MS. ANDINO:  Only that exhibit I've made the

25                record.
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1           MS. GREEN:  I'll get it later then.

2           MS. ANDINO:  Okay.  And as the State's Exhibit

3                Number 2, I'd like to enter Ms. Rowott's

4                response, her answer to the Complaint. Does

5                the Panel have a copy of that as well?

6           MS. GODBOLD:  I do.

7           MS. ANDINO:  Okay.  Ms. Green, do you have a copy?

8           MS. GREEN:  Yeah.  I have it.  I just never have a

9                copy of the waivers.

10           MS. ANDINO:  Okay.

11                     (Whereupon, Respondent's Response to

12                     Formal Complaint, consisting of 9 pages,

13                     is marked as the State’s Exhibit Number 2

14                     for identification).

15           MS. GODBOLD:  And, Ms. Rowott, you have seen what

16                she has put into evidence and ...

17           MS. ROWOTT:  Yes, ma’am.

18           MS. ANDINO:  And at this time, as State's Exhibit

19                Number 3, a copy of the deposition taken

20                previously.  Does the Panel have a copy of

21                this?  No?

22           MS. GODBOLD:  It might be a partial copy.  We have

23                the page 2 through 14.

24           MS. ANDINO:  I have 14 pages.  But I, I mean, I

25                have extra copies that I can give to you.
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1           MS. GODBOLD:  I'll take a copy.  Yes.  I'll get a

2                copy.

3           MS. ANDINO:  And that's State's Exhibit Number 3.

4                     (Whereupon, the Deposition of Cynthia

5                     Trout, consisting of 14 pages, is marked

6                     as the State’s Exhibit Number 3 for

7                     identification).

8           MS. ANDINO:  Do you have that Ms. Green?

9           MS. GREEN:  Just give me one.

10           MS. ANDINO:  Do you have one?  You guys don't have

11                one?

12           MS. GREEN:  This is your Exhibit 3, right?

13           MS. ANDINO:  Yes.  And I'll come back to this

14                exhibit.  But at this time I'd like to go

15                ahead and call the State's first witness,

16                Investigator Maurice Smith, please.

17 Whereupon,

18           Investigator Maurice Smith (LLR) is duly sworn and

19           cautioned to speak the truth, the whole truth, and

20           nothing but the truth.

21 EXAMINATION OF MR. SMITH BY MS. ANDINO:

22      Q.   Mr. Smith, can you please state your full name for

23           the record?

24      A.   Maurice Elgin Smith.

25      Q.   And where are you currently employed?
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1      A.   South Carolina Department of Labor, Licensing and

2           Regulations.

3      Q.   And how long have you been employed here at LLR?

4      A.   Three years.

5      Q.   And about how many cases would you say you've

6           investigated while here at LLR?

7      A.   Close to 600.

8      Q.   And did you investigate a matter involving Ms.

9           Juanita Rowott back in July of last year?

10      A.   Yes, I did.

11      Q.   And was this investigation initiated pursuant to a

12           complaint?

13      A.   Yes.

14      Q.   And just very briefly what was the, the issue in

15           the complaint?

16      A.   Just the synopsis:  The Respondent performed

17           substandard patient care by falsifying patient

18           records, failing to check on two new patients

19           during full shift.

20      Q.   And during the course of your investigation of that

21           complaint, what did you -- what information did you

22           obtain relating to this matter?

23      A.   You of course did send a copy of the notification

24           of complaint to the Respondent, which she did

25           respond that she received.  We have a copy of the
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1           complaint.  We have a copy -- witness statements

2           and of course the tracking, the nurse tracking

3           printout of, of the system.

4      Q.   Did you also obtain patient records?

5      A.   Yes.

6      Q.   Okay.  And you said you, you did interviews.  What

7           kind of interviews did you conduct?

8      A.   Telephone, telephonic.

9      Q.   And whom did you interview?  Do you recall?

10      A.   Witnesses interviewed of course was the

11           complainant, Ms. Trout; the Respondent's immediate

12           supervisor, Ms. Sharon B. Wheeler.

13      Q.   Okay.  Let me show you what the State is going to

14           enter without objection as Exhibit Number 4, the

15           patient's record.

16                     (Whereupon, the Patient Record of M.L.,

17                     consisting of 2 pages, is marked as the

18                     State’s Exhibit Number 4 for

19                     identification).

20      Q.   Is that the record –- let me get you guys a copy of

21           this before I ask you.  Ms. Rowott.

22           MS. ROWOTT:  Thank you.

23           MS. GODBOLD:  Thank you.

24           MS. ANDINO:  Uh-huh.

25           MS. GODBOLD:  Ms. Rowott, you have no objection to
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1                this being entered?

2           MS. ROWOTT:  No, ma’am.  No objection.  Thank you.

3      Q.   Mr. Smith, are these the patient records you

4           reviewed during your investigation?

5      A.   Yes, they are.

6      Q.   And did you obtain a subpoena for these records?

7      A.   Yes, I did.

8      Q.   And does this record cover the time period you were

9           investigating?

10      A.   Yes, ma’am.

11      Q.   And what time period was that?

12      A.   This was basically on June -- June 20th through

13           June the 13th, 2008 (sic).  From approximately

14           2200, that's ten p.m. to 0200, two o'clock on the

15           a.m.

16      Q.   And did you say June 20th through the 13th?

17      A.   June 12th.

18      Q.   12th.  12th through the 13th, okay.  And does this

19           record cover the patient in question?

20      A.   Yes.

21      Q.   And without stating the name, can you just state

22           the initials of the patient's name on this record?

23      A.   M.R.L.

24      Q.   Okay.  Thank you.  I'd like to go ahead and show

25           you what's going to be entered as State's Exhibit
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1           Number 5.  I'll give you an opportunity to review

2           it.

3           MS. GODBOLD:  Any objection to the introduction of

4                this?

5           MS. ROWOTT:  No, ma’am.

6                     (Whereupon, the Nurse Call-Tracking

7                     System Activity Report, consisting of 5

8                     pages, is marked as the State’s Exhibit

9                     Number 5 for identification).

10      Q.   Mr. Smith, did you also obtain this record during

11           your investigation?

12      A.   Yes, I did.

13      Q.   And is this a record of the nurse call-tracking

14           system?

15      A.   Yes, ma’am.

16      Q.   And does it cover the time period in question in

17           your investigation?

18      A.   Yes, it does.

19      Q.   And what is that time period?

20      A.   Again June 12th, 2008 through June 13th, 2008.

21      Q.   And to your knowledge, does it cover the patient in

22           question?

23      A.   Yes.

24      Q.   And can you tell me how you're able to determine

25           that it does cover the patient in question?
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1      A.   The ID locator badge is 13393, which is that of the

2           Respondent.  The room number for the patient was

3           5322.

4      Q.   And that room number 5322, is it referenced in this

5           exhibit that you have before you?

6      A.   No, it's not.

7      Q.   On none of the pages of the exhibit?

8      A.   Correction.  In the bottom of the first page, if

9           you look in the top left corner, it shows the room

10           number.  And on the second page, both times it

11           shows the number 5323 (sic).

12      Q.   So the room number referenced in page -- patient in

13           room number 5322, that's addressed in this record

14           that you have before you.  Is that correct?

15      A.   Correct.

16      Q.   Okay.  And you stated that the patient in question,

17           patient M.L., she was, per the records which are

18           Exhibit Number 4, she was in room 5322?

19      A.   Correct.

20      Q.   Okay.  And did you ever contact Ms. Rowott during

21           your investigation?

22      A.   Again, I sent her the Letter of Complaint on May

23           1st and around May 4th she followed up with a phone

24           call to me wanting to know more about the case. 

25           Which then we reviewed the complaint and what her
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1           option was -- what she needed to do.

2      Q.   And at that time whenever you spoke with her, do

3           you recall if she admitted to any of the

4           allegations of wrongdoing?

5      A.   She denied the allegations.

6      Q.   Did you request that she provide a written

7           statement to address the allegations?

8      A.   Yes.  And I made her the offer to send her response

9           so it could be reported to the case folder.

10      Q.   And did you receive a statement from her?

11      A.   Yes, I did.

12      Q.   Okay.  And did that statement include any

13           admissions of misconduct?

14      A.   No.  It did not.

15      Q.   Did you obtain any other information pertaining to

16           this incident?

17      A.   No.

18      Q.   Okay.  I don't have any further questions.  Please

19           answer any questions Ms. Rowott or the Panel may

20           have.

21 EXAMINATION OF MR. SMITH BY MS. ROWOTT:

22      Q.   Where -- if I wasn't in the rooms or in the room

23           that I said I was at this particular time, where

24           did my badge say that I was?

25      A.   I can't answer that question.  All I know is that
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1           you -- the tracking system was supposed to tell us

2           or tell the hospital when you entered and exited a

3           specific room.

4      Q.   Yes, sir.  But my question was, where does it say

5           that I actually was or my badge was if I wasn't in

6           that room?

7      A.   It shows other rooms, 5321, on the first page. 

8           There was time periods that you were in that room. 

9           Does that answer your question?

10      Q.   Yes, sir.  Thank you.  

11           MS. ROWOTT:  Do I need to state the reason I wanted

12                to ask him that?

13           MS. GODBOLD:  No, ma’am.

14           MS. ROWOTT: Thank you.

15           MS. GODBOLD:  Any other questions for the witness?

16           MS. ROWOTT:  No.  Thank you.

17 EXAMINATION OF MR. SMITH BY THE PANEL:

18           MS. GODBOLD:  Investigator, I might have

19                misunderstood.  I thought you said that you

20                had contact with her in May and yet the

21                allegation was from June.

22      A.   Previous year, 2008.  I made contact with her May

23           of this year.

24           MS. GODBOLD:  Okay.  So it was ---

25      A.   2009.
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1           MS. GODBOLD:  --- May 2009.  All right.  Just for

2                my own clarification because I am not familiar

3                with this system, as you look at room 5321, it

4                would show that she was in the room at 12:26

5                as the, the last time that was, that was

6                highlighted and then goes back in the room at

7                2:30 a.m.  Is that correct?

8      A.   Yes, ma’am.  Actually 2:31.

9           MS. GODBOLD:  And was in the room at 3:17, 3:21,

10                4:21, 6:24.  Is that correct?

11      A.   I'm not sure if that's the entry and exit time. 

12           What I was also relying on is, on the bottom of

13           each room number, it gives you the total number of

14           visits and the time that was spent total for the

15           day.

16           MS. GODBOLD:  And then likewise on page 2, she was

17                in that room at 12:22, 12:39, 12:40, and then

18                again at six?

19      A.   Yes, ma’am.

20           MS. GODBOLD:  Do y'all have questions?  If you'll

21                give us just a minute to look through the, the

22                information.

23           MS. SCAGLIONE:  I have a question.  Since we struck

24                B, are we only then questioning room 5322?

25           MS. ANDINO:  Yes.  That's correct.
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1           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Okay.

2      A.   And again all these increments are in minutes.

3           MS. GODBOLD:  Okay.  So when we see time in the

4                room that's actually a minute?

5      A.   Yes, ma’am.

6           MS. GODBOLD:  Okay.  Any further questions?

7           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Yeah.  Patient room 5322, this was

8                your new admission?

9           MS. ROWOTT:  This was an admission that came before

10                I arrived on the floor, which was actually to

11                the day shift nurse.  And she said she hadn't

12                had time to look at her.  We were taking and

13                giving our report right outside the room. 

14                Which the badge, the badge shows you in that

15                area even when you're not there.

16           MS. ANDINO:  The State would object that she's

17                testifying.

18           MS. GODBOLD:  Sustained.  Do you have further

19                questions for the Investigator?

20           MS. SCAGLIONE:  No.

21           MS. GODBOLD:  Thank you.

22           MS. ANDINO:  And the State would request that Mr.

23                Smith be excused at this time.

24           MS. GODBOLD:  Yes.

25           MS. ANDINO:  Thank you.
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1           MS. GODBOLD:  Thank you.

2           MS. ROWOTT:  Thank you very much.

3           MR. SMITH:  Yes, ma’am.

4           MS. ROWOTT:  Thank you.

5           MS. ANDINO:  Before the State calls its second

6                witness, I'd like to address what's been

7                entered as Exhibit Number 3, which is the

8                deposition ---

9           MS. GODBOLD:  Okay.

10           MS. ANDINO:  --- that was taken.  This deposition

11                was taken on October 29th, 2009.  The witness

12                was properly subpoenaed, but she was unable to

13                testify here today and that's why she was

14                deposed.  If we can just briefly do a

15                summation of the testimony.  If you can refer

16                to page 5.

17           MS. GREEN:  Why was, why was she not here?

18           MS. ANDINO:  She was going to be at a conference

19                out of state.  It was a proper, proper,

20                dismissal.  On page 5, you can see that Ms.

21                Trout –- and just to go back.  This deposition

22                is the deposition of Cynthia Trout.  Ms. Trout

23                did testify that she is the Director of

24                Nursing at Greenville Hospital and that she

25                works on the fifth floor, which is the
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1                pulmonary unit.  At page 5, you can see that

2                she testified that she was informed by Shannon

3                Wheeler, the nurse manager, of the incident

4                involving Ms. Rowott.  And starting at line 15

5                she quotes by saying, well, Shannon Wheeler

6                brought all the information to me, all the

7                documents to me, and we sat down and reviewed

8                it together.  And then I recommended that she

9                talk with HR about what had occurred and what

10                they recommended as far as actions with that

11                employee.  Once she talked to ---

12           MS. GREEN:  I'm, I'm sorry, Madam Chairman.  You

13                said page 5 of the deposition?

14           MS. ANDINO:  Page 7.

15           MS. GREEN:  Page 7.  Okay.

16           MS. ANDINO:  At line, starting at line 15.

17           MS. GREEN:  Okay.

18           MS. ANDINO:  And continuing -- once she talked to

19                HR and we determined what we thought needed to

20                be done, then I spoke with my supervisor to

21                run that through her.  And like I said, this

22                is just a summation of the transcript that you

23                guys have had an opportunity to review.  Going

24                on to page 8, Ms. Trout testified that her

25                involvement in the investigation was
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1                essentially reviewing the documents Ms.

2                Wheeler had gathered.  She also testified that

3                she reviewed the patient's records as well as

4                the nurse call-tracking system records.  On

5                page 9, you will see that Ms. Trout testified

6                that, to her knowledge, Ms. Rowott was given

7                an opportunity to provide an explanation and

8                support it by documentation and that Ms.

9                Rowott did not submit a statement.  At the

10                bottom of page 9, you will see that she

11                testified that to her knowledge -- I'm sorry -

12                - yeah.  At the bottom of page 9 and going on

13                to page 10, you will see that she testified

14                that after consulting with the CNO and the

15                associate CNO, the decision was made to

16                terminate Ms. Rowott's employment.  Ms. Trout

17                further testified that she did not meet with

18                Ms. Rowott, that she never contacted her as

19                that was not normal, the normal policy and

20                that she did not know Ms. Rowott personally. 

21                At page 11, Ms. Trout testified that after

22                reviewing the documentation and the records

23                she determined that Ms. Rowott had falsely

24                documented the patient records.  Specifically,

25                at line 21, Ms. Trout stated, quote, because
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1                in the medical record, there was documentation

2                that she had provided direct care to the

3                patient and in –- on the call log, there was

4                no documentation that she had been in the room

5                at that particular time.  She had gone from

6                around 12-midnight to around five a.m. and was

7                not shown as being logged into that room, end

8                quote.  At page 12, Ms. Trout testified that

9                she found the nurse call-tracking system to be

10                an -- to be accurate in documenting if the

11                nurse is in the room giving care.  She further

12                testified with relation to the nurse call-

13                tracking system that it was an automatic

14                sensor-type system.  And you can see on line

15                24 of page 12, quote -- where she states,

16                quote, no, they wear a badge on their uniform

17                and the system automatically picks them up

18                when they walk into the room and then logs

19                them out when they come out of the room.  And

20                that's a brief synopsis of the testimony that

21                Ms. Trout did give in this matter.

22           MS. GODBOLD:  Thank you.

23           MS. ANDINO:  And at this time I'd like to call the

24                State's second witness and final witness, Ms.

25                Shannon Wheeler.  Can you get her, please?



Juanita Kim Rowott, RN - 2008-361

Post Office Box 2281 - Lexington, SC  29071 - www.capitalcityreporting.com - (803) 413-2258
CAPITAL CITY REPORTING, LLC

Page 25

1           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Do you have a question you'd like

2                to ask?

3           MS. ROWOTT:  Am I, am I allowed to ask one question

4                about this, please?  My question is with --

5                it's on page 12, 14 A.  In the deposition she

6                is also asked if there has been any problems

7                with these tracking systems.  And she does

8                state they have on other floors, but on our

9                floor it's the same way.

10           MS. GODBOLD:  Thank you.

11           MS. ROWOTT:  Thank you.

12           MS. GODBOLD:  Hi there.  You'll be sworn in.

13 Whereupon,

14           Shannon Wheeler is duly sworn and cautioned to

15           speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but

16           the truth.

17 EXAMINATION OF MS. WHEELER BY MS. ANDINO:

18      Q.   Good morning, Ms. Wheeler.

19      A.   Hello.

20      Q.   Please state your full name for the record.

21      A.   Shannon Bryant Wheeler.

22      Q.   And where are you currently employed?

23      A.   Greenville Memorial Hospital.

24      Q.   And what are your duties there at Greenville?

25      A.   I'm the Nurse Manager of 5-C Pulmonary Medicine.
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1      Q.   And how long have you been there?

2      A.   I have been with the hospital system since 1985. 

3           And I have been a nurse manager on that unit for

4           about the past eight years.

5      Q.   And are you a registered nurse?

6      A.   Yes.

7      Q.   And how were you made aware of the incident

8           relating to Ms. Juanita Rowott back in June of

9           2008?

10      A.   A patient complaint.  I had a patient complaint

11           that came through the –- there's a system from the

12           hospital if a family wants to call a service

13           excellence. 

14      Q.   Uh-huh.

15      A.   And then I get an e-mail from that.  And then, and

16           then the day shift nurses following had sent me an

17           e-mail for me to look into it.

18      Q.   Regarding a particular patient?

19      A.   A complaint, yes.

20      Q.   And without stating that patient's name, can you

21           give the initials of the complaint for that

22           patient?  Do you recall?

23      A.   This is M.L.  But the complaint –- it was patient

24           5323 that had ---

25           MS. GODBOLD:  Excuse me.  Is that the one that
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1                we're not hearing on today?

2           MS. ANDINO:  Yes.  I was just going to say that.

3      A.   I mean that --  this is what, this is the original

4           complaint that had led me to pull everything.

5      Q.   Okay.

6      A.   For this room and ---

7      Q.   And when did you find out about this incident that

8           we're addressing here today?

9      A.   On, let's see.  It happened over the weekend, so I

10           found out about it on 6, 6/12 through 6, 6/12, 6/13

11           -- I found out about it on that following Tuesday. 

12           I pulled it on June 18th is when I pulled the

13           records.

14      Q.   Okay.  So at around, approximately June 18th you

15           found out about this incident?

16      A.   Uh-huh.

17      Q.   Is that correct?  From what time period was the

18           allegation that care was not provided?

19      A.   Seven P to seven A -- from coming in at seven p.m.

20           on June 12th and leaving at seven a.m. on June

21           13th, 2008.

22      Q.   And is it procedure for you to be informed directly

23           of these occurrences?

24      A.   Yes.

25      Q.   And were you Ms. Rowott's supervisor?
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1      A.   Yes.

2      Q.   And what shifts did Ms. Rowott work?

3      A.   Seven P to seven A.

4      Q.   And was she scheduled to work the night of June

5           12th, 2008?

6      A.   Yes, she was.

7      Q.   And were you working that same shift?

8      A.   No.  I was not.

9      Q.   What shifts do you work?

10      A.   Seven A to three or seven to five.

11      Q.   Okay.  So day shifts?

12      A.   Yes.

13      Q.   What actions did you take with regards to

14           allegations against Ms. Rowott?

15      A.   I pulled the detailed staff activity report.

16      Q.   Uh-huh.

17      A.   And I also talked to the family member that had

18           originally made, made the complaint.  And then

19           after I pulled all of this, looked at the -- pulled

20           her documentation for the shift and then reviewed

21           with my director and HR and then met with Kim that,

22           her following next week that she worked.

23      Q.   Okay.  And did you, did you review patients’

24           records?

25      A.   Uh-huh.
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1      Q.   Was that your previous testimony?

2      A.   Uh-huh.

3      Q.   And let me refer you to -– well, actually we're

4           going to be using what's already been marked as the

5           State's exhibits.  So we'll refer to these two. 

6           Just this State's Exhibit -- is it 4, the patient’s

7           records?

8           MS. GODBOLD:  Yes.

9      Q.   Yes.  Okay.  So we'll –- if you can refer to this.

10      A.   Okay.

11      Q.   Patient four, I mean, I'm sorry.  Excuse -- Exhibit

12           4, which are patient records.  Is that the records

13           you were able to, to review during your

14           investigation?

15      A.   It was.

16      Q.   Is this the record for patient M.L.?

17      A.   It is.

18      Q.   Is this record for the time period of June 12th

19           through June -- for June 12th and 13th of 2008?

20      A.   It is.

21      Q.   And does this patient record include a room number

22           for the patient?

23      A.   It does.

24      Q.   And what is that room number?

25      A.   5322.
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1      Q.   Are room numbers used in other records such as

2           nurse call-tracking ---

3      A.   Uh-huh.

4      Q.   --- records to identify patients?

5      A.   It is.

6      Q.   And was Ms. Rowott assigned to this patient?

7      A.   She was.

8      Q.   Does the record include any notes made by Ms.

9           Rowott?

10      A.   It does.

11      Q.   If you can refer to the top of the first page of

12           this record, you'll see that the notes state, 

13           patient observed, resting quietly ---

14      A.   Uh-huh.

15      Q.   --- with a date of June 13th, 2008.  Were any of

16           those notes made by Ms. Rowott?

17      A.   They were.

18      Q.   And how can you tell?

19      A.   Her user ID is NURJKR.

20      Q.   And is that evident on the record?

21      A.   It is.

22      Q.   Okay.  And at what times were the notes made for

23           June 13th, 2008?

24      A.   Two a.m. -- midnight, two a.m. and then on the 12th

25           at 11 p.m.
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1      Q.   And any further notes on June 13th on the second

2           page?

3      A.   Four a.m. and two a.m.

4      Q.   Four a.m. and two a.m.?

5      A.   Uh-huh.

6      Q.   Any other time frames for June 13th?  As -- I'm

7           sorry -- relating to where she notated that patient

8           was observed and resting quietly?

9      A.   Six a.m.

10      Q.   Six a.m.  Okay.  And still referring to that second

11           page, what type of care did Ms. Rowott document

12           that she provided to this patient at two a.m. and

13           four a.m.?

14      A.   That she assisted with oral care, perineal care was

15           completed and she turned on the right side.

16      Q.   Okay.  And as far as you can see from, from this

17           record, which is two pages, are those pretty much

18           the notes that she made for the June 13th -- early

19           mornings of June 13th, 2008?

20      A.   Yes.

21      Q.   And you have there in front of you what's State's

22           Exhibit Number 5.  Does the unit use a nurse

23           tracking system?

24      A.   We do.

25      Q.   And is that system used for all staff?
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1      A.   It is.

2      Q.   And is the system used in all patient rooms?

3      A.   It is.

4      Q.   On the nurse tracking records, are the patients

5           identified by name or room number?

6      A.   This one is identified by room, room number.

7      Q.   And did you review that nurse call-tracking record

8           relating to this investigation?

9      A.   I did.

10      Q.   And per that record, how many patients were

11           assigned to Ms. Rowott on that shift?

12      A.   Five -- let's see.  21, 22, 23, 24, 25 –- five.

13      Q.   And are those from room numbers 5321 to 5325?

14      A.   They are.

15      Q.   To develop this record, does each nurse carry an ID

16           badge used to log activity for that nurse?

17      A.   Uh-huh.  We do.

18      Q.   Yes?  Okay.  Does the ID badge need to be scanned

19           on anything to record activity by the nurse?

20      A.   No.  It's an infrared.  Has sensors in the room.

21      Q.   Okay.

22      A.   So it picks it up.

23      Q.   So the badge itself has sensors?

24      A.   Uh-huh.

25      Q.   And ---
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1      A.   And in the patients’ rooms and the hallways.

2      Q.   So there's also sensors in the hall and the patient

3           room, okay.  So the ID badge is programmed to

4           automatically detect when a nurse enters or leaves

5           the room?

6      A.   Uh-huh.  It is.

7      Q.   Does the nurse have to do anything to activate the

8           badge?

9      A.   No.  If the battery is starting to run low, the

10           badge itself will have a flash, a red light flash. 

11           And it alerts the nurse to change the battery.

12      Q.   Okay.  So as long as the nurse wears the badge, her

13           activity in a patient's room will be logged by the

14           system?

15      A.   It will.

16      Q.   And you said that the ID works on batteries.  Is

17           that correct?

18      A.   It is.

19      Q.   And you previously testified that if the battery is

20           low, a red light will flash ---

21      A.   It will.

22      Q.   --- to let them know that the battery is low?

23      A.   It will.

24      Q.   And does the nurse have access to other batteries

25           on the unit to keep the badge working?
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1      A.   We do.

2      Q.   And are those batteries readily available on the

3           units?

4      A.   Yes.  We've got a par level going now.  When we

5           first started the tracking system, we'd kind of run

6           out of batteries and have to get some batteries in. 

7           But we have fixed that problem.

8      Q.   Do you know if during this time frame, back in June

9           of 2008, was, was that an issue at that time?

10      A.   I can't recall.

11      Q.   Okay.  Can other staff members determine if a

12           nurse’s badge is not working?

13      A.   Yes.  They can by the screen at the main call

14           system.  If –- you will show up at the main desk

15           about where you are.  And if they know someone's

16           working and they need to get in touch with someone

17           but they're not showing up, then basically what

18           they'll do -- they overhead call the nurse, find

19           out where they are and let them know that the badge

20           is not working, to please change your batteries.

21      Q.   Okay.  And you said that this is a, a computer at

22           the main desk?

23      A.   Uh-huh.

24      Q.   And is it open, available for the nurses to see?

25      A.   It is.
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1      Q.   Okay.  To your knowledge, has this system in the

2           past failed to log that a nurse entered a room when

3           in fact she had entered a room?

4      A.   The only time has been when they would not wear the

5           badge up where they're supposed to.  One nurse was

6           wearing it way down on a pocket ---

7      Q.   Uh-huh.

8      A.    --- and the way she was checking on her patient --

9           this way -- with the badge pointing this way, it

10           was not picking her up.  But she was also not

11           walking into the room.

12      Q.   Okay.  Has the system had any technical failures in

13           the past that you're aware of?

14      A.   The system itself will, will like hang up every now

15           and then, but everyone knows it because it emits a

16           shrill sound.  Maintenance comes up and they'll

17           have it fixed within, I mean, within just an hour

18           or so.  It just is a matter of just resetting it. 

19           And it does not lose data ---

20      Q.   Uh-huh.

21      A.   --- unless they pull the whole system down for a

22           major upgrade.  And then you'll lose the data you

23           had before.  So you wouldn't be able to go back

24           past the time they set it at.

25      Q.   And if this were to occur, you said that the, the
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1           machine, the system itself makes a noise?

2      A.   Uh-huh.

3      Q.   And that, I'm assuming, is that a loud noise?

4      A.   Yes.

5      Q.   Okay.  So it's not something -- well, it is

6           something evident that everyone would be able to

7           know ---

8      A.   Yes.

9      Q.   --- that the system is down.  Okay.  And looking at

10           that chart on Exhibit Number 5, how are you able to

11           track Ms. Rowott's activity for, for each patient? 

12           Just by looking at this how, how do you know?

13      A.   Her badge ID number was assigned to her.  And we

14           assign that in the system under her name.

15      Q.   And what is Ms. Rowott's ID number?

16      A.   13393.

17      Q.   And this record tells you the time the nurse enters

18           the patient’s room?

19      A.   It does.

20      Q.   And it tells you how long the nurse is in the room?

21      A.   It does.

22      Q.   And how can you verify that ID number 13393 was

23           assigned to Ms. Rowott?

24      A.   Kim was here when we first brought up the system. 

25           And so I had a paper copy as we were getting all



Juanita Kim Rowott, RN - 2008-361

Post Office Box 2281 - Lexington, SC  29071 - www.capitalcityreporting.com - (803) 413-2258
CAPITAL CITY REPORTING, LLC

Page 37

1           the nurses up on it, of the badges assigned because

2           we have to manually put them in the system.

3      Q.   And that list, did that list have the ID number of

4           all the nurses working the unit?

5      A.   It did.

6      Q.   Let me show you –- I'd like to go ahead and enter

7           as State's Exhibit Number 6 and ask you if this is

8           the list that you're referring to?

9                     (Whereupon, the List of Nursing ID Badge

10                     Numbers, consisting of 1 page, is marked

11                     as the State's Exhibit Number 6 for

12                     identification).

13      A.   It is.

14           MS. GODBOLD:  Ms. Rowott, do you have any

15                objections to this being admitted into

16                evidence?

17           MS. ROWOTT:  How long has this -- may I ask how

18                long this system was in effect?

19           MS. GODBOLD:  I just need to know ---

20           MS. ROWOTT:  No.

21           MS. GODBOLD: --- if you have an objection.

22           MS. ROWOTT:  No objection.  Thank you.

23      Q.   Okay.  Is this the list, Ms. Wheeler, that you

24           developed and maintained?

25      A.   For the initial setup.  I never -- I do not
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1           maintain this anymore because it's, it's manually

2           in the computer system now that we got it set up. 

3           And as we get new employees in, they're put into

4           the system.  And there's a screen I can go to there

5           to find out what nurse is assigned what badge

6           number.

7      Q.   And for, for the time period of 2008, would this

8           have been the list that you were refer -- that you

9           would refer to as far as ID numbers?

10      A.   Just for the nurses that were still working at the

11           time.  It was an easy quick fix instead of going

12           into the computer and making sure.  But also, you

13           can also go into the computer and double check that

14           the nurse didn't change -- hadn't changed badges. 

15           Because if she did, they would have to have changed

16           her name with the badge.

17      Q.   Okay.  And per this record, was Ms. Rowott's

18           assigned badge number 13393?

19      A.   It was.

20      Q.   Okay.  If you can go back to State's Exhibit Number

21           5, the, the nurse tracking record.

22      A.   Uh-huh.

23      Q.   You previously stated that patient M.L. was in room

24           5322.  Is that correct?

25      A.   It is.
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1      Q.   And the nurse tracking record for that patient

2           starts on the bottom of the first page and goes

3           into the second page.  Is that correct?

4      A.   It does.

5      Q.   And per the tracking record, at what times did Ms.

6           Rowott enter room 5322 on June 13th, 2008?

7      A.   12:22 a.m., 12:39 a.m., 12:40 a.m., six a.m. --

8           6:31 a.m.

9      Q.   Is there a policy on how often patients should be

10           checked on?

11      A.   At night every two hours.

12      Q.   Every two hours?

13      A.   Uh-huh.

14      Q.   And based on this record, did Ms. Rowott go more

15           than two hours without entering this patient's

16           room?

17      A.   Yes.

18      Q.   So based on this record, she went from 12:40 to

19           6:30 without entering this patient's room?

20      A.   Yes.

21      Q.   Okay.  Going back to Exhibit Number 4, the

22           patient's record.  Was it your previous testimony

23           that Ms. Rowott documented that she checked on this

24           patient at two a.m. and four a.m.?

25      A.   Yes.
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1      Q.   And could Ms. Rowott provide this type of care, the

2           care that she documented she provided, to this

3           patient without entering the patient's room?

4      A.   No.

5      Q.   Okay.  Based on the call-tracking record, do any of

6           the other patients’ logs show that Ms. Rowott

7           entered their rooms between 12 and six a.m.?

8      A.   Uh-huh.  5321 at two a.m., three a.m., four a.m.;  

9           5323, five a.m.; 5324, three a.m. --, well 3:23

10           a.m. and 5:11 a.m. and 5:22 and 5:50, and 5:52. 

11           525 -- 5325, at 3:27 and 3:31 and 5:22, 5:23 a.m.

12      Q.   Okay.  So this tracking record shows activity -- 

13           well, based on this record, it shows activity that

14           Ms. Rowott had between 12 a.m. and 6 a.m. in other

15           rooms.  Is that correct?

16      A.   Right.  Uh-huh.

17      Q.   After reviewing all of the documents, what did you

18           determine with regards to this incident?

19      A.   That, that I needed to speak to Kim and kind of

20           find out -- to let her know what we have -- about

21           the complaint and our investigation and what it

22           showed.  And that it showed that she was

23           documenting her giving care in rooms where the

24           badge system did not register as being in the room

25           at that -- those times.
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1      Q.   And were you responsible for determining what

2           action needed to be taken in this matter?

3      A.   I meet with our director and Human Resources and we

4           look at past -- what's -- where's the employee in

5           past disciplinary actions, to be what is the next

6           step.  And Kim's next step was for termination.

7      Q.   And so that was the conclusion that you, that you

8           along with other personnel reached?

9      A.   Right.

10      Q.   Okay.  And did you report this matter to any other

11           personnel?  You previously stated HR.  Were there

12           any other supervisors that you reported to?

13      A.   Our director of nursing.

14      Q.   And who was that?

15      A.   Cynthia Trout.

16      Q.   And did you speak to Ms. Rowott about this

17           incident?

18      A.   I did.

19      Q.   And when did you speak with her?

20      A.   On 6/20/08.  That was the morning –- she had been

21           off some time after this occurrence.  So that was

22           her next time into work.  And that gave me enough

23           time, about a week, to pull everything together and

24           talk to her.

25      Q.   So you spoke to her in person?
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1      A.   I did.

2      Q.   And so when you spoke to her on the 20th of June,

3           that was after your investigation was complete?

4      A.   Uh-huh.

5      Q.   Okay.  Did you explain the allegations to her at

6           that point?

7      A.   I did.

8      Q.   And did she have an opportunity to review, review

9           any of the documents that you used during your

10           investigation?

11      A.   She did.

12      Q.   And at that time did she deny any of the

13           allegations?

14      A.   She didn't deny.  She just said that -- let's see.

15           Showed Kim the documentation of where she

16           documented care on two patients, but the nurse

17           call-system showed she was not in the room between

18           midnight and five a.m.  Kim did not argue the

19           point.

20      Q.   You stated that she worked, obviously that shift

21           June 13th.  Did she work any other periods during

22           your investigation.

23      A.   No.  Huh-uh.

24      Q.   When was the next time that she came back to work?

25      A.   On June 19th, and then I met with her that morning
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1           June 20th.

2      Q.   So she worked the seven to seven ---

3      A.   Uh-huh.

4      Q.    --- June 19th and June 20th?

5      A.   Uh-huh.

6      Q.   Okay.  Was Ms. Rowott given the opportunity to

7           provide an explanation about the incident?

8      A.   Yes.  I asked her that if she had wanted to --

9           asked Kim to mail a statement in if she wanted to.

10      Q.   And did she provide a written statement at that

11           time?

12      A.   No.

13      Q.   Do you usually meet with employees to discuss

14           anytime incidents occur?

15      A.   Uh-huh.  I do.

16      Q.   And what is the policy for counseling employees for

17           disciplinary matters?

18      A.   Verbal, written, suspension, termination.

19      Q.   Okay.  And when was Ms. Rowott's employment

20           terminated?

21      A.   6/20/08.

22      Q.   Do you have any other information that you can

23           provide pertaining to this matter?

24      A.   No.

25      Q.   Okay.  I don't have any further questions.  If you
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1           can answer any questions the Panel may have or Ms.

2           Rowott.

3      A.   Sure.

4      Q.   Thank you.

5           MS. GODBOLD:  Ms. Rowott, now you have -- you can

6                ask your questions.

7 EXAMINATION OF MS. WHEELER BY THE RESPONDENT, MS. ROWOTT:

8      Q.   Ms. Shannon, you said the pagers or the tracer

9           badge only goes off when you go in and out of the

10           room.  Is that correct?

11      A.   No.  What do you mean the pager badge only goes off

12           as you're in and out of the room?

13      Q.   The badge that we wear ---

14      A.   Uh-huh.

15      Q.   --- to keep a track where we're at ---

16      A.   Right.

17      Q.   --- goes on when we enter the room and off when we

18           enter the room?

19      A.   No.  The sensor in the room picks it up.  But the

20           tracker, I mean, the system is on all the time. 

21           That's how come it picks you up in the hallway and

22           as you're walking down hallways and at the care

23           stations, at the nursing stations, stuff like that. 

24           So it's a continuos.  It picks you up at the

25           section that you're in.
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1      Q.   But it doesn't have to be on you for it to record

2           you as being in that room?

3      A.   Yes.  It has to be in the room to ---

4      Q.   Yes.

5      A.   --- for it to pick you up.

6      Q.   But it doesn't have to be on your person to record

7           where you're at?

8      A.   If you're saying -- if you can set a, a tracker

9           down in the room and walk out, it will record you

10           in the room.  Yes.

11      Q.   Yes.  And it does if it's outside even hanging on

12           something.  Is that correct?

13      A.   It'll pick up outside but not in the room.

14      Q.   Yes.

15      A.   You have to be in the room for it to pick you up.

16      Q.   Yes.

17      A.   Uh-huh.  

18      Q.   You stated that the system would go off or you

19           would be alerted if the badge wasn't on a person or

20           something had lost track of you.  Is that ...

21      A.   There's not -- no.  The alert -- there's -- the

22           only alert that goes off is if the main system

23           needs to, needs a reset by maintenance.  That's the

24           alarm you hear.  What I was talking about, if I, if

25           you were working and I'm at the desk and a patient
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1           has called and I need to find you, I'm looking at

2           that main screen.  And if I don't see you, then

3           I'll have to overhead page you for you to answer

4           me, and I'll tell you your badge is not working,

5           you need to change your battery.

6      Q.   But you are aware that at night shift overhead

7           paging is not possible?

8      A.   It's possible.  We ask -- we discourage it, but it

9           is possible.  And we have also asked people if you

10           don't see them, if you don't want to overhead page,

11           go find them.  Personally leave the desk and go

12           find them.

13      Q.   One more question.

14      A.   Sure.

15      Q.   The secretary normally leaves between ten and 11?

16      A.   Uh-huh.

17      Q.   There are no secretary to look at the monitors or

18           look at that during that time.  That is correct?

19      A.   Right.  From 11 P to seven A, 5-C does not have a

20           secretary.  It's the nursing staff that's to

21           monitor their patients’ rooms and call lights.

22      Q.   One more question.  When we are using the MAC

23           system, which is a scan for medications, you scan

24           medications; scan arm band ---

25      A.   Uh-huh.
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1      Q.   --- and you're already in the system, would that

2           not be a record of where you're at at the same

3           time?

4      A.   Uh-huh.

5      Q.   Okay.

6      A.   If you gave meds at -- during that time, the MAC

7           system would, would say that you charted, you gave

8           a med at that time.  Yes.

9      Q.   Thank you.

10           MS. GODBOLD:  Questions?

11 EXAMINATION OF MS. WHEELER BY THE PANEL:

12           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Were any medications given to

13                patient M.L. between two and six a.m.?  The

14                patient in question?  Do you have a copy of

15                the MAR?

16      A.   Was that anything you requested ---

17           MS. ANDINO:  The State has a copy.  We didn't feel

18                it necessary to enter it.  But if the Panel

19                would like to review it, we can make copies of

20                it.

21           MS. GODBOLD:  I think so, since the question

22                directly relates to it, we would.

23           MS. ANDINO:  Okay.  If you can give me –- I don't

24                know if you want to take a break for me to

25                make copies enough for everyone?
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1           MS. GODBOLD:  Yes.  We can take a five-minute

2                break.

3           MS. ANDINO:  Okay.  I'll be right back.

4 (Off the record from 11:03 a.m. to 11:09 a.m.)

5           MS. ANDINO:  I'll go ahead and enter as State's

6                Exhibit Number 7, at the Panel's request, MAR

7                records for patient M.L.

8                     (Whereupon, the MAR records for patient

9                     M.L., consisting of 10 pages, is marked

10                     as the State's Exhibit Number 7 for

11                     identification).

12           MS. GODBOLD:  Do you have any objection?  Ms.

13                Rowott, do you have any objection?

14           MS. ROWOTT:  No, ma’am.  Thank you.

15           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Okay.  Thank you.

16           MS. GODBOLD:  Do you have questions?

17           MS. RICE:  No.  I'm okay.

18           MS. GODBOLD:  What is your policy on assessments on

19                an oncoming shift?

20      A.   A full assessment is done once every 24 hours.

21           MS. GODBOLD:  Okay.

22      A.   Now we ask that, on 5-C, that at least heart and

23           lungs are done every shift.

24           MS. GODBOLD:  Okay.

25      A.   That's what we ask.  But the official policy is
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1           once every 24 hours.

2           MS. GODBOLD:  All right.  And as we go back to

3                Exhibit 5, which is the detail log, we see

4                that with patient -- during that time, say two

5                a.m. to six a.m., there aren't really any

6                entries for 0200.  There are entries for 0500. 

7                And I just want to make sure I am interpreting

8                it correctly.  0500 and then there is a 0300. 

9                Correct?

10      A.   You're looking at ---

11           MS. GODBOLD:  I'm looking at different patients.

12      A.   This -- oh, the different patients?

13           MS. GODBOLD:  Yes.

14      A.   So it's picking up at different times.

15           MS. GODBOLD:  And the time in the room is actually

16                minute and seconds?

17      A.   Uh-huh.

18           MS. GODBOLD:  I have no further questions.

19 RE-EXAMINATION OF MS. WHEELER BY MS. ANDINO:

20      Q.   I'd like to follow up with a question related to

21           one of the Panel member’s questions.  If you can

22           refer to State's Exhibit Number 5, in room number

23           5321, we're showing some, some logs for Ms. Rowott

24           on June 13th.  Does it show that she entered that

25           particular room at 2:30?  Approximately 2:30 that
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1           morning?

2      A.   Uh-huh.

3      Q.   What about 3:17 that morning?

4      A.   It shows it.  Uh-huh.

5      Q.   And at 4:21?

6      A.   Yes.

7      Q.   And in other patient rooms, for example room number

8           5324, does she enter that particular room at

9           approximately 3:20 and 5:11 a.m. on June 13th?

10      A.   Yes.

11      Q.   And let's see.  In patient room 5325, does she also

12           enter that room at around 3:27, 3:31, and 5:22, and

13           5:23?

14      A.   Yes.

15      Q.   So per these records, it's showing that she did

16           into -- did enter into other patients’ rooms at

17           two, three, four, and five?

18      A.   Yes.

19      Q.   Thank you.

20           MS. GODBOLD:  Very good.  You may be excused

21                Shannon.

22      A.   Am I done, done?

23           MS. ANDINO:  Do you think you that you'll need Ms.

24                Wheeler?

25           MS. GODBOLD:  We would like for you to wait,
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1                please.

2           MS. ANDINO:  And you can just wait out there in the

3                lobby.  Thank you.

4      A.   Thank you.

5           MS. GODBOLD:  Ms. Rowott, do you have witnesses?

6           MS. ROWOTT:  No, ma’am.

7           MS. GODBOLD:  Would you like to testify?

8           MS. ROWOTT:  Yes, ma’am.  I would like to, to make

9                some points, please.

10           MS. GODBOLD:  All right.  You need to be sworn in.

11 Whereupon,

12           Juanita Kim Rowott, RN is duly sworn and cautioned

13           to speak the truth, the whole truth, and nothing

14           but the truth.

15 STATEMENT BY THE RESPONDENT

16           MS. ROWOTT:  Okay.  The point I'd like to make is I

17                did my job on the 12th.  I did what my nursing

18                training showed me to do.  My only problem

19                being the MAC that I use to chart with had to

20                be plugged in.  It would not work otherwise. 

21                And it shows that it's outside the room 21 as

22                well as 22.  When the lady in 22 -- I assessed

23                her and she came out and sat outside for a

24                while with us.  That was between nine and so

25                on.  And I'm going from memory because I
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1                didn't know anything about this until the

2                20th.  She asked for something to drink, and

3                she has arthritis in her hands.  I remember

4                her vividly by just looking at the reports

5                that I got when I went on my shift.  And I

6                gave her a cup and she sat down in a chair. 

7                It's rolling kind of like what we're setting

8                on now.  And as we -- I was standing next to

9                her charting on a MAC, and that is a mobile

10                plug-in.  You scan your badge, the patient’s

11                arm band before you give them anything or do

12                anything, hang any fluids, anything.  And she

13                -- when she set down, it rolled back too fast. 

14                I caught her by the leg as she was setting

15                down.  The -- what she had in her hands

16                spilled and when it hit the floor -- of course

17                I'm in front of her -- it caught most of my

18                pants and up the side of my uniform.  I jumped

19                away.  It wasn't hot, so I wasn't burned or

20                anything.  But I don't know if it was coffee

21                or Coke.  We don't keep decaffeinated coffee

22                on the floor.  When it hit me, though I

23                noticed what a spot it'd leave and I didn't

24                want to go around all night like that.  This

25                happened before 12 o'clock.  It wasn't after
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1                12 or anything like that.  I know it was

2                before 12.  The little vest thing I had over 

3                top is what I had my scanner on, because it

4                must be uncovered for it to pick you up as you

5                move.  And you pin a safety pin inside and

6                then it kind of latches on.  And we found them

7                in patients’ beds and everything like that, so

8                to secure them is rather hard.  The little

9                vest I had on, my name badge and stuff was on

10                a chain with my lab scan, and I put them

11                together and they're on a little chain.  I

12                opened my blouse top and I put that on and

13                then it just clips here to hold it securely. 

14                That tracer badge goes here or anywhere above

15                here so it can pick up.  When it hit me, it

16                went automatically through everything I had on

17                here.  But I opened this up, took this off

18                when they had sent me another top.  But in the

19                meantime, just taking this off, I folded it,

20                put it over top of the back of the ladies’

21                chair that was setting there.  Then we made

22                sure she was cleaned up and okay and helped

23                her back to bed.  That's the reason for it had

24                to be close to eight, nine, somewhere in that

25                area.  But it was before 12 o'clock I know.  I
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1                sent a little note downstairs in the little

2                slot that we send lab tests and requests that

3                I needed some kind of a top because I had

4                spilled stuff on my top, and I could not go in

5                other patients’ room and them thinking they’re

6                blood or some excretions from some other

7                patient.  And they sent me up a little top,

8                but as you can see I'm a pretty large person,

9                so I was unable to wear what they had sent me. 

10                My name and stuff proceeded to be still on

11                here, but what I wear as my tracer was not on

12                me most of the night.  It was either on the

13                chair -- and I rinsed it off in the little

14                sink that's right outside of room 5322. 

15                There's a sink and a little area there for

16                charting and plugging in those MAC's and

17                stuff, because everything is mobile now. 

18                After I'd rinsed it off, I had to figure out a

19                way to dry it because I'm pre-menopausal where

20                you have hot flashes and then you're froze to

21                death.  So I hung it on the back of the chair

22                and proceeded to check it throughout the night

23                to see how it was.  And then I realized we

24                didn't have a patient in room 01, so I took

25                the top part and put it over top of the little
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1                air vent that went over there.  It got almost

2                dry and I hung it across the little handle

3                that you have on the MAC with a little table

4                next to it for you to do your medications

5                from.  So it hung there until even after I

6                gave report that morning.  I don't know how it

7                picked me up anywhere else because it was

8                hanging there.  And if I took the MAC to give

9                some kind of medicine or hang some kind of

10                fluid or some kind of feeding, then it would

11                record that because it was still on the

12                machine that I was pushing.  But otherwise, it

13                shouldn't have picked me up anywhere other

14                than where it was.  And I had it plugged in,

15                because it wasn't on me.  It was on the

16                machine instead.  And when I left, the person

17                that I gave report to even had to remind me

18                that, hey, you're forgetting something. 

19                Because I'd plugged that in, and I had to turn

20                the machine over to the one that I was

21                reporting off to.  I looked after my patients;

22                I have for all these years.  I would never

23                leave a person unattended or not looked at in 

24                any way.  Because I took care of my mother, I

25                took care of my father until he passed away
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1                two months before this happened.  And that was

2                a ten-year affair.  Both bedfast, so there's

3                no way that I would leave anyone in a position

4                to where no one checked on them.  When you're

5                in the hospital, you're there for a reason

6                because you can't be home with the people that

7                love you.  And it's our job to take care of

8                them, and this I did.  I didn't answer Ms.

9                Wheeler a lot on the 13th -- the 20th because

10                I was, I was astonished when she told me what

11                she planned to do.  And the paper was there,

12                the termination papers there already for me to

13                see before we discussed anything.  When I saw

14                that, I couldn't figure out, because I'd

15                worked that night, what I had done.  I worked

16                on the 6th, the 13th -- this happened on the

17                12th.  I got off at nine, 9:30 that morning,

18                went home, had a sleeping pill because of

19                disorders from things I've just mentioned, and

20                my husband wouldn't wake me up no matter what

21                because I had to be at work by 6:30 that

22                evening and work 12 hours again.  And this was

23                on the six, the 13th.  I went in six, the 12th

24                and worked all night.  Got off late because of

25                clearing up problems and things that happened,
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1                did my charting, finished everything, and was

2                astonished, because I know from looking at the

3                report that I had what I would have charted on

4                these patients even without talking or even

5                being with them.  I know the importance of

6                just looking at that, what would be the need

7                to check everything on them.  There's no way

8                that I would not do that.  No way.  That's the

9                reason we're here now, because there's no way

10                that I would not give good care.  There's no

11                way that I would not chart what I needed to

12                chart even if I had to call in and not work

13                that night because I had stayed so long that

14                same morning.  I have never stayed out of work

15                other than being sick or any kind of

16                emergency.  And I needed to say that, so thank

17                you for listening.

18           MS. GODBOLD:  Do you have questions?

19           MS. ANDINO:  I do.

20 EXAMINATION OF THE MS. ROWOTT BY MS. ANDINO:

21      Q.   I just want to clarify on your testimony.  You --

22           and we have the answer that you submitted ---

23      A.   Yes.

24      Q.   --- to us, which I think is State's Exhibit Number

25           2.  In there on -- let's see.  You numbered them
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1           page 2, section 7 (A) related to the monitor badge. 

2           You stated –- do you need a copy of this to ---

3      A.   No.  I have a copy over there.  Thank you.

4      Q.   Okay.  It states that, as you stated, patient 5322

5           dropped a cupcake on floor.  My vest, top, and

6           pants got most of it.  My vest top with my badge

7           was hanging on a chair back outside room 5322 most

8           of the night.

9      A.   Yes.

10      Q.   So I just wanted to clarify on your testimony here

11           today.  So the badge -- the, the sensor, it hung on

12           the back of a chair most of the night?

13      A.   It was on the back of the chair after I had rinsed

14           off the corner of it.  The badge is here and it's

15           just like a, just like this except it has no

16           sleeves.

17      Q.   Uh-huh.

18      A.   It was on -- the badge hangs right here with a

19           safety pin ---

20      Q.   Uh-huh.

21      A.   --- to make sure it snaps.  This hit this way, and

22           I rinsed this off underneath a sink right there in

23           front of 22.  It's right next to a little table

24           like this type thing.  There's a sink here to wash

25           your hands and stuff.  The room is right here
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1           directly in the back of me.

2      Q.   Okay.

3      A.   Plug-in is right here for -- to recharge batteries, 

4           because there's nothing else there and you need to

5           chart there.

6      Q.   And you said that that chair was outside the room? 

7           That the chair where the ID badge hung, that was

8           outside the room?

9      A.   The chair, it could either be outside the room,

10           it's on rollers ---

11      Q.   Uh-huh.

12      A.   --- or usually patients on our facility, which is

13           pulmonary and cardiac, because we do cardiac

14           monitoring, too.

15      Q.   Uh-huh.

16      A.   I not only was assigned five patients which is

17           unusual for a charge nurse.  We were short that

18           night, and I also had 32 patients -- five

19           personally to look after because they had just had

20           trachs or other problems with them and two new

21           nurses, one just off orientation and one second

22           night or first night.  I have a copy of schedules

23           if I should give them to you.  I'm sorry, I didn't

24           know you would ask me this.  So I had three nurses

25           including myself and two new people.  I had one PCT
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1           or a nursing assistant that could not lift more

2           than ten pounds, so she usually did vital signs. 

3           She couldn't lift anything, so she couldn't help

4           change and move.

5      Q.   Okay.  So your testimony, you stated don't --

6           because your badge was hanging on the chair for

7           most of the night.  That was somewhere before

8           midnight.  Correct?

9      A.   Had to be before midnight.

10      Q.   How do ---

11      A.   I don't remember it –- after midnight, I remember

12           checking to see if it was getting dry because they

13           come and go.  I, I don't -- well, I know some of

14           you probably have had them, but during this time

15           you're cold and froze to death sometimes and

16           burning up next time.  So I took the little vest --

17           and in room 01, there was no patient in that room

18           as yet.

19      Q.   Uh-huh.

20      A.   There was before the night completed.  So I hung it

21           over top of like a little vent in the corner of the

22           room that air comes up.  And I just placed it over

23           that corner.

24      Q.   And it ---

25      A.   So it should show my badge if it's uncovered in
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1           room 0 -- 5301, which is right across from 22.

2      Q.   Okay.  And after you, you allowed it to dry through

3           the vent, you stated, and you've stated, you know,

4           you stated your answer and you stated here today

5           that it hung on a chair outside that room for most

6           of the night.  Sometime between -- before midnight

7           up until the end of your shift?  Is that your ---

8      A.   Toward the end of my shift, I had to get it out of

9           room 01 and it was hung on the little MAC.  We have

10           MACS and COWS that you plug in to scan patients and

11           medication records and also to do your charting in

12           these.  And they must be plugged in for you to

13           chart.  If the battery is down, you can't do

14           anything on them without them plugged in.  So it

15           has a handle on the side and on the other side a

16           place for you to do medications, place anything you

17           want to like notes that you've got for this

18           particular patient or something.  And that's what

19           you go by.

20      Q.   Okay.  So I just want to be clear.  You hung the ID

21           badge on the chair for most of the night.  Did you

22           move it somewhere else towards the end of the

23           shift?  Is that what, is that what you're stating?

24      A.   Yes.

25      Q.   You moved it to the MAC machine?  Is that what
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1           you're stating?

2      A.   It was first -- when it happened, patient most

3           important.

4      Q.   Uh-huh.

5      A.   Got this off to make sure, like I said, it wasn't

6           hot.

7      Q.   Uh-huh.

8      A.   It didn't feel hot to me.  But I thought patient,

9           some of it went on her.  So the main thing was to

10           turn her around and make sure she's okay.  And then

11           I kind of drip, drip, drip.  I took the top part

12           off.

13      Q.   Uh-huh.

14      A.   And right then I just hung it on the back of her

15           chair.  As we were laughing and I even sopped a

16           little bit off of her lower leg with my thing that

17           I'd taken off.  And we were -- she was laughing and

18           I was, too.  And I hung it on the back of her

19           chair, helped her into her room.  And that's when I

20           came back out, rinsed it under the sink, and then

21           hung it on the back of the chair.  Because this

22           time somebody else had yelled or hollered and I had

23           to go there.  And then I came back to check and see

24           if it was dry.  It wasn't because it's kind of like

25           this, a lot of things dry real easily.  And I took
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1           it to room 01, put it over top of the little vent

2           that comes up, and then kept checking it throughout

3           as I did my work.  And like I said -- and asked

4           after ten or 11 o'clock there's no secretary.  So

5           the charge nurse is also the secretary for the

6           floor, too.

7      Q.   Uh-huh.

8      A.   So I had five patients, two new nurses.  I was the

9           secretary from 10:30 or 11 o'clock, whenever the

10           secretary left, and I had a mess on my hands.  And

11           I handled it.  That is -- I am a registered nurse

12           and very proud of it.  And I handled that situation

13           the best that I could handle it, and I would change

14           nothing not even now.

15      Q.   As you can see from Exhibit Number 5, the tracking

16           record, it shows your ID badge in, in the room, in

17           different rooms around 2:30, three, four, five, and

18           so on.  Do you -- can you explain why it would pick

19           up?  Do you have an explanation as to why it would

20           pick you up in those rooms if your badge was

21           hanging on the chair?

22      A.   Like I said, if it wasn't hanging on the chair it

23           was in that room drying.  And once it had begun to

24           dry, I hung it on a MAC that I was scanning with to

25           do meds.  We share these machines and you have to
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1           plug them in.  I trust people there.  There's

2           nothing in there that you care for anybody to mess

3           with on the floor.  

4      Q.   Uh-huh.

5      A.   So I left it as is, did my other stuff, and even at

6           the front desk where the secretary is because we

7           got in a new patient.  I had to go to the front and

8           admit this patient and help the new nurse get them

9           settled in a room and make sure they were safe.  We

10           make our rounds every two hours.  We make one round

11           on all patients before 12 o'clock.  Then you need

12           to make another round after 12, and that's because

13           you're the charge nurse.  I’m not normally a charge

14           nurse because I have had a lot of emotional things

15           going on.  The past three years it’s been really

16           difficult.  Everyone was aware that I'm going

17           through this.  And I should have not been put in a

18           -- that position and under that stress knowing that

19           I was recovering and that was per one of their

20           advisors, Bonnie Brown, who I visit regularly for

21           therapy.

22      Q.   Okay.  I don't have any further questions at this

23           time.

24           MS. GODBOLD:  Do you have questions?

25 EXAMINATION OF MS. ROWOTT BY THE PANEL:
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1           MS. SCAGLIONE:  I have one question.  Ms. Rowott,

2                was any other staff member in M.L.'s room with

3                you at two or four a.m. and could say that you

4                were in there at two or four a.m. assisting

5                with oral care and turning her?  Did anyone

6                help?  Was anyone else in the room with you on

7                those two occasions that may have helped you

8                turn the patient or assisted with perineal

9                care?

10      A.   She is a very light person.  She doesn't weigh very

11           much.  I remember her as very slender.  I can

12           usually turn and maintain patients up to 500

13           pounds.  I can turn them easily, care for them

14           easily, of course in a dressing change or anything

15           extra gentle or they might need extra care

16           somewhere, then I would call for an assistance from

17           a bedside.  Like I said, had a nursing assistant, I

18           think her –- I don't even remember what her name

19           was.  Okay?  But she can't lift no more than ten to

20           15 pounds.  And she could also change this lady

21           too, all she needed was some assistance.  She could

22           lift her hip; she could move; she couldn't walk

23           very well, but she needed assistance.

24           MS. SCAGLIONE:  If, if, if, I can ask one more

25                time.  Was there anyone that was in the room
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1                with you in M.L.'s room at two or four in the

2                morning that could say you were in that room

3                performing oral or perineal care and turning

4                the patient, or was it you alone?

5      A.   There might've been one outside.  Not assisting but

6           saw even though the curtain was pulled.  The doors

7           are always left open at night unless it's a younger

8           person and requests it to be shut, or a family

9           member’s with a patient and wants it shut.  The

10           doors are always open so you can see as you walk

11           because it's limited personnel.  And respiratory,

12           there was a respiratory lady that was outside, but

13           she was working on 21, 5321.  Has a trach and total

14           care and stuff, so she was there checking his trach

15           and his stuff out.  She was outside.  They have the

16           same mobile type machinery that we do that has to

17           be plugged in.  And so you go inside and do your

18           whatever and then come outside to do your charting.

19           MS. SCAGLIONE:  So the answer would be there was no

20                one in the room with you assisting Ms. M.L.?

21      A.   At the time that I was in there, there was no one

22           in there.

23           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Thank you.  And my last question

24                is, to some of your explanation of charting,

25                you assisted the patient with oral care.  Why
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1                did she need to be assisted with oral care at

2                two or four in the morning?

3      A.   She had a lot of -- she came from a procedure that

4           day.  And on the evening shift when they

5           transferred her to us, she was going to go home but

6           there was no one there to pick her up.  And she has

7           dentures, and if I remember correctly -- I have

8           dentures too -– she had a sore on the corner of her

9           mouth.  She had her own medication.  But while she

10           was putting the -- her stuff from a tube on the

11           sore, I cleaned her dentures and she put them back

12           in her own mouth.

13           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Okay.  Thank you.

14      A.   That's the only reason.  That's why I remember I, I

15           know I charted this, this, and this.  But if what's

16           here is not what all I charted on all my patients. 

17           It just isn't.

18           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Is it possible that you weren't in

19                the rooms between two and four a.m. and out of

20                habit you charted that you were in there doing

21                oral care and perineal care?  It could have

22                been a computer documentation error is my

23                question.  If you were, if your badge wasn't

24                picking you up in the room.  Has that ever

25                happened before?
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1      A.   Oh, yes.  It has happened countless times.

2           MS. SCAGLIONE:  When you chart?

3      A.   It has happened countless of times to all present

4           on all floors.  When we have our town crier's

5           meeting -- which is downstairs in the auditorium --

6           they actually took a show of hands to the CEO that

7           runs that.  Our biggest complaint to him was that

8           it can flash you anywhere you are and you're not

9           there.  There's no one there.

10           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Okay.  Thank you.

11      A.   You're welcome.  Thank you.

12           MS. SCAGLIONE:  No further questions.

13           MS. GODBOLD:  Do you have questions?

14           MS. RICE:  Just, you said that you don't usually do

15                charge and that it was a mess, and there's a

16                lot of things going on, you had new nurses. 

17                Did you at anytime call for any help from a

18                nursing supervisor or anybody?

19      A.   Yes, I did.  Thank you for bringing that up because

20           yes, I did.  And the nursing supervisor was on the

21           floor before 12 o'clock.  I don't recall -- it's

22           like I said, if they had have mentioned this, on

23           the night of the 13th when I worked, I had the same

24           sheets that I had with me and what I charted and

25           didn't chart, we could have went over and I could
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1           have showed them and talked to them better about

2           what happened because it was the night before.  On

3           the 13th, when I went into work that evening, no

4           one mentioned that anything was wrong.  Another

5           lady was charge nurse because, you know, she was

6           back then.  And I was assigned another group of

7           patients which is normal for me.  I usually work

8           two days a week, sometimes three.  I've even worked

9           full-time, but I've always been classified as PRN. 

10           It was by my choice because my family always came

11           first.  And I'd, like I said, I've worked for them

12           for that long.  But I was only a nurse since 1994. 

13           But since then, I’ve been very proud of what I do

14           and always my patients and anyone -- I've reported

15           thousands of people that didn't do what they's

16           promised they would do.  And that's the reason I

17           was telling her I can't sign something that's

18           wrong, because this is wrong.  I didn't do this.  I

19           did my job, what I was supposed to do.

20           MS. RICE:  Okay.

21      A.   Thank you.

22           MS. RICE:  Did the nursing supervisor come on to

23                the unit and help?

24      A.   The nursing supervisor came on to the unit,

25           manually opened medication carts because we could
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1           not get them open.  We tried.  They had not plugged

2           anything in that day and they would not open.  And

3           these are not the big Pyxis that's on the wall that

4           holds narcotics and all of that.  These are the

5           small carts that's on the units for holding

6           medication, and they lock automatically.  But if

7           they're not plugged in and the motor is not

8           charged, you cannot get in even those to give

9           medications that's normally just for that

10           particular patient.  So she came and opened that

11           cart, and I told her what was going on.  But her,

12           her response to me was, I'm sure you can handle it

13           because you’ve handled it so well before.

14           MS. RICE:  Okay.  Did you document anywhere that

15                you notified the supervisor?

16      A.   Only on the charge nurse -- only on the sheets that

17           we turn in when we're done.  And that was my

18           question, my first one to Shannon when she

19           approached me on six the 20th.  I said did you read

20           the paper that I attached like that?  I set extra

21           in the clock room writing out things that I thought

22           she needed to know about the floor and stapled them

23           to a charge sheet and put them in Shannon's letter

24           box that she has in the little thing right inside a

25           little room that you open a door and you can get in
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1           there.  It's access to another little machine.

2           MS. RICE:  Thank you.

3           MS. GODBOLD:  Any other questions?  On the

4                documentation that you provided yourself,

5                under 7A you wrote -- and I assume you would

6                testify this is your writing, that the patient

7                dropped cupcake on the floor.

8           MS. GREEN:  It says Coke.

9      A.   It's, it was like ---

10           MS. GREEN:  Coke.  Coke.

11      A.   Yes.

12           MS. GODBOLD:  Where I'm reading it says dropped

13                cupcake.

14      A.   I'm sorry. It's like --- 

15           MS. GREEN:  That's Coke. 

16      A.    --- in a white cup.  A little bigger than this.

17           MS. GODBOLD:  Oh, Coke.  It looks like cupcake. 

18                Okay.

19      A.   I'm sorry.  It's kind of like this.  It could've

20           been Coke because we only give them decaffeinated

21           coffee and Diet Coke so they don't know it.

22           MS. GODBOLD:  All right.

23      A.   But we only give -- so anything like that appears

24           on a white ---

25           MS. GODBOLD:  Sure.
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1      A.   --- and I didn't want to enter any peoples’ rooms

2           with other stuff on me.  That's not doing good care

3           anyway.

4           MS. GODBOLD:  Yes.

5      A.   And there's nothing on the floor to cover this.

6           MS. GODBOLD:  Where was the patient when the Coke

7                was spilt?

8      A.   Was setting in one of the chairs.   There's usually

9           a desk a little bigger than this.  There's two

10           chairs that set next –- because this is where we

11           give our report.  We ask may we shut your door

12           while we give oral report to each other.  And

13           there's two chairs, so our patients -- this one had

14           just been transferred up here.  The other nurse,

15           Sandy Messer, I think's who I got the report from,

16           said she would take care of looking her over and

17           this and that and just get her settled and then

18           she's going on.  And she came out and she set in

19           the other chair.  I was setting over here

20           organizing my things that I needed to start my

21           shift and all the problems that we had organizing

22           what, top to bottom, what was most important.  And

23           she set in a chair like that next to me.  And I

24           never paid any attention to that because their

25           stuff is usually well shielded and she just wanted
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1           someone to talk with and wanted to know, you know,

2           that she -- why they had sent her up there and she

3           couldn't go home.  Just typical things.  And she

4           just set in the chair next to me.  But she come in

5           and out of that room quite a bit that night to set

6           in the chair and go back.  And she had this little

7           walker like thing with her because she does need

8           assistance.  That's one of the reasons why they

9           kept her there I believe.

10           MS. GODBOLD:  You go on to state that my vest top

11                with my badge was hanging on a chair back most

12                -- outside of room 5322 most of the night.

13      A.   Yes.  

14           MS. GODBOLD:  Okay.

15      A.   And that was immediately when this happened, it was

16           immediately.  That's where -- after I dabbed at her

17           and I said you know, are you okay?  Like I said, at

18           the moment I didn't think hot, cold, nothing.  I

19           knew mine didn't feel like it was hot.  But she's

20           my patient.  She's anybody's patient.  That's my

21           job to see that she's okay.

22           MS. GODBOLD:  Yes, ma’am.

23      A.   And I dabbed at her, and then I just slapped it on

24           the back of her chair, just didn't even hang it,

25           just kind -– and then helped her up.  And I said,
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1           why don't we take you back to bed and I'll give you

2           a new gown.  That was my exact words to her and it

3           comes naturally that's what I would say to her.

4           MS. GODBOLD:  But you said that it was there for

5                most of the night and yet when we look at

6                Exhibit 5, it shows you actually in patient

7                rooms at seven p.m.; eight p.m.; nine p.m.;

8                9:55, which is almost ten p.m.; 11 p.m.; 12

9                p.m.; 12:30; 1:30.  It shows you in patient

10                rooms almost every hour.

11      A.   That was before 12.

12           MS. GODBOLD:  There was ---

13      A.   Before 12 when -- it was before 12 when this

14           happened.

15           MS. GODBOLD:  There is a, you were in a patient

16                room, her room at 12:39 a.m., 12:22 a.m.,

17                12:40 a.m., so almost one o'clock.  There's a

18                three a.m., a five a.m. -- so it shows you in

19                multiple patient rooms almost every hour

20                during the night.  There was a 12:37.  Do you

21                have any explanation on how it could show you

22                in all these patient rooms?

23      A.   I have no explanation for that.  I just know what

24           happened.

25           MS. GODBOLD:  Okay.
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1      A.   I don't know –- like I said, this was before 12. 

2           After 12 I felt it wasn't getting dry and I went to

3           the room right across from there, laid it on the

4           vent.  And then I did go get it sometime during

5           that period and hung it on my machine, because I

6           didn't want to leave it there.   But even before I

7           left, the person that I was exchanging, -- turning

8           my patients over to had to remind me, you're

9           leaving your vest.  And I didn't even at that time

10           know that I didn't have my badge on.  I didn't know

11           until I got in the back part of the room and was

12           finishing my charting and the little page that we

13           staple to give, turn over to Shannon for her

14           review, or whoever's going to relieve them.  And

15           the paper that I wrote on, that's what I asked her. 

16           Did you not get the sheet of paper that I attached

17           to the charge stuff, the problems that was here,

18           need to, you need to look into?

19           MS. GODBOLD:  Okay.  Any other questions?

20           MS. SCAGLIONE:  One last question.  Again, the

21                issues at hand is in M.L.'s room between two

22                and four.  You have no explanation as to why

23                your badge did not go off and show that you

24                were in her particular room.  Correct?

25      A.   That is correct.  I honestly have told you
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1           everything that I recall from that night.

2           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Thank you.

3           MS. GODBOLD:  Do you have any other questions?

4           MS. ANDINO:  No.

5           MS. GODBOLD:  I would like to call back Ms., I

6                think it's Wheeler.  If we may.  Was it, was

7                it Wheeler? 

8           MS. ANDINO:  Shannon Wheeler.

9           MS. GODBOLD:  Yes.  Ms. Wheeler.

10           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Thank you.

11           MS. GODBOLD:  Thank you.  You can have a seat and

12                ...

13      A.   Okay.  Thank you.

14 RE-EXAMINATION OF MS. WHEELER BY THE PANEL:

15           MS. GODBOLD:  Ms. Wheeler, you are still under

16                oath.

17      A.   Uh-huh.

18           MS. GODBOLD:  I have just one question for you.

19      A.   Sure.

20           MS. GODBOLD:  When you received the complaint, did

21                you actually question the patient M.L. to

22                determine if the nurse had been in her room?

23      A.   Not M.L.  M.L. was in 22.  The patient complaint I

24           received was on 5323, and that's what prompted the,

25           to me to look at all her patients.  And whether or
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1           not I popped into that -- if I spoke with M.L. or

2           not, I didn't write anything down so I wouldn't be

3           able to recall.

4           MS. GODBOLD:  Any, any other questions?

5           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Was there any other problems as far

6                as documentation on, on this particular nurse? 

7                Any other computer documentation problems, not

8                understanding the computer, any, any training

9                that needed to be redone?

10      A.   Not that I was aware of.

11           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Okay.  How long had, had Ms. Rowott

12                been using the computer system at your

13                facility, particularly the one that was used

14                here to document?

15      A.   Lord, we started back in ClinDoc I think back in

16           2004 or something like that.  And she -- Kim was a,

17           a member of our unit even before we went to

18           computerized documentation.  So she went through

19           the whole training and the whole program just like

20           the rest of us.

21           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Thank you.

22           MS. GODBOLD:  I have no further questions.  Thank

23                you.

24           MS. ANDINO:  Can she be excused at this time?

25      A.   Can I go?  
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1           MS. GODBOLD:  Yes, you can.

2      A.   Thank you.

3           MS. ANDINO:  Thank you very much.

4           MS. GODBOLD:  Would you like to do your summation?

5 CLOSING REMARKS FOR THE STATE BY

6           MS. ANDINO:  Just very briefly.  The State would

7                contend that based on, on the evidence here

8                today that the State has met its burden and

9                proven that by a preponderance of the evidence

10                Ms. Rowott did violate specifically section

11                40-33-110 (A) 18 in that she failed to make or

12                keep accurate intelligible entries and records

13                as required by law.  And that she violated

14                section 40-1-110 (f) and that she committed a

15                dishonorable, unethical or unprofessional act

16                that is likely to deceive, defraud or harm the

17                public.  And the State would only request that

18                the Panel make a recommendation to the Board

19                appropriate to these violations.  Thank you.

20           MS. GODBOLD:  Thank you.  Would you like to make a

21                summation?

22 CLOSING REMARKS BY THE RESPONDENT

23           MS. ROWOTT:  I remain I did my job that night to

24                the best of my ability to do it.  And this

25                situation that was scheduled for me to enter
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1                into.  I did all my nursing laws.  I did my

2                charting.  I'm sorry I did not think about

3                that badge.  If I'd a known it would've been

4                so important, I would have embronzed it or

5                something.  But it has been the badge I was

6                issued when the thing first come out.  I never

7                understood the importance -- if you kept a

8                good eye on your patients, you shouldn't need

9                a badge to tell where you're at to be

10                honorable and do your job.  I still feel that

11                way.  I'm part of checking every two hours on

12                patients.  I am proud of that and I will

13                continue to do whatever I can to see that a

14                square deal is given to all concerned.  Thank

15                you very much.

16           MS. GODBOLD:  Thank you.

17           MS. SCAGLIONE:  Thank you.

18           MS. GODBOLD:  You will receive notification from

19                the State Board of Nursing.  Thank you.

20           MS. ROWOTT:  Thank you.

21           MS. GODBOLD:  And we'll go into a closed session.

22                     (Whereupon, at 11:57 a.m., the proceeding

23                     in the above-entitled matter was

24                     concluded.)

25
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1 STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA  )
                         )    CERTIFICATE

2 COUNTY OF LEXINGTON      )

3

4      Be it known that I, Jennifer S. Angooraj Professional
Verbatim Court Reporter and Notary Public in and for the

5 State of South Carolina, took the foregoing hearing at 11:57
a.m. on Monday, November 9, 2009;  

6
     That the foregoing 79 pages constitute a true and

7 accurate transcription of the proceedings and all testimony
given at that time to the best of my skill and ability; 

8
     I further certify that I am not counsel or kin to any of

9 the parties to this cause of action, nor am I interested in
any manner of its outcome.

10
     In witness whereof, I have hereunto set my hand and seal

11 this 16th day of November, 2009.

12

13
                    __________________________________________

14                                           Jennifer S. Angooraj
                              Notary Public for South Carolina

15                           My commission expires March 14, 2017

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24
  This transcript may contain quoted material.  Such material

25        is reproduced as read or quoted by the speaker.
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